
United States      Forest         R-1 
Department of      Service 
Agriculture 
                                                                              
 
Reply To: 1570 (215)                            Date:  August 19, 1997 
 
 
 Subject: Dutch Cat Project, Appeal #96-01-00-0092,  
          Idaho Panhandle National Forests 
 
      To: Appeal Deciding Officer 
 
 
This is my recommendation on disposition of the Appeal filed by Jeff Juel on 
behalf of The Ecology Center and the Alliance for the Wild Rockies protesting 
the St. Joe District Ranger's Decision Notice (DN) for the Dutch Cat Project on 
the Idaho Panhandle National Forests. 
 
The District Ranger's decision adopts alternative C modified.  This alternative 
will implement timber harvest and related activities on approximately 564 
acres.  Approximately 1 mile of temporary road and .4 miles of new system road 
will be constructed, and 2.3 miles of existing road will be reconstructed.  All 
new roads will be either obliterated or rehabilitated for long-term storage. 
Also 8.5 miles of existing road will be obliterated or rehabilitated. 
 
My review was conducted pursuant to, and in accordance with, 36 CFR 215.19 to 
ensure the analysis and decision are in compliance with applicable laws, 
regulations, policy, and orders.  The Appeal Record, including the Appellants' 
objections and recommended changes, has been thoroughly reviewed.   
 
APPEAL SUMMARY  
 
The Appellants allege violations of the National Environmental Policy Act, 
Forest Service Handbook 2509, and the Forest Plan. 
 
The Appellants request the decision be remanded and the District Ranger be 
ordered to complete a proper cumulative effects analysis and field studies of 
existing soil conditions.  The Appellants also request the District Ranger be 
prohibited from carrying out logging and road construction in the unscheduled 
Catspur Creek and tributaries until all values of RMOs in RHCAs have been 
measured and disclosed, a justification for reducing standard INFISH buffer 
widths is explained, and net benefits to the watershed can be definitely 
expected. 
 
The Responsible Official offered to meet, but Appellants declined.  No 
interested party comments were received. 
 
FINDINGS 
 
My recommendation is based upon the following evaluation: 
 
Clarity 
 
The decision is clearly stated and well written.  The DN provides a 
well-referenced trail to the EA which provides an explanation of the specific 
actions incorporated into the decision.  The Responsible Official does a good 
job displaying the process used for making the decision.   
 
The DN lists the design criteria common to all action alternatives.  The 
Responsible Official does not highlight his intentions for monitoring in the DN; 
however, the EA clearly documents the intended monitoring.  
 
The maps are legible and easy to understand. 



 
I am concerned about the District Ranger's use of public comment received from 
one commentor, representing two groups, as a primary consideration in 
constructing his decision.  Although comments on the Forest Plan and scoping for 
this project included comments from a wide array of interested parties, the 
District Ranger's use of "public comment" from one representative to "drive" the 
decision-making process places a disproportionate emphasis on this narrow 
comment base.  From my perspective, I would have expected Forest Plan objectives 
and the purpose and need to have a higher priority in framing this decision 
because of the broader based public dialogue which established these goals. 
 
I find the decision is clear and, when read with the EA, provides a convincing 
case that the District Ranger made a reasoned and informed decision. 
     
Purpose of the Proposal and Comprehension of Benefits 
 
The purpose and need are well stated, but the linkage between the purpose of and 
the need for the action could have been more clearly disclosed.  However, the 
table displaying how the alternatives respond to the purpose and need is very 
helpful.  The relationship between the Forest Plan and the purpose and need is 
well expressed. 
 
The consequences of taking no action are clearly stated in Table DN-1 in 
relation to the issues and the purpose and need.  It is apparent the no-action 
alternative is given full consideration throughout the process.  Benefits of the 
selected alternative are stated in terms of the purpose and need and are 
compared to the no-action alternative. 
 
The DN clearly identifies the decision criteria used to frame the rationale for 
the decision.  The alternatives are clearly compared to the decision criteria 
and the rationale for making the decision.  It would have been helpful to this 
discussion to have included, in the DN, a brief description outlining the 
intent of each alternative rather than characterize the alternative's effects. 
The EA lists alternatives considered, including the reasons for not conducting a 
detailed review.  The DN explains how the selected alternative responds to 
public comment received on the EA, but it would have been helpful to relate how 
the selected alternative responds to all public issues. 
 
I conclude the decision demonstrates and supports the need for, and the benefits 
of, the proposed action. 
 
Consistency with Policy, Direction, and Supporting Information 
 
Both the EA and DN do a good job referencing Management Area direction.  The EA 
addresses consistency with the Forest Plan, and the Forest Plan provides the 
basis for the purpose and need. 
 
The DN addresses the need to blend social, physical, economic, and biological 
needs to assure predictive and resilient ecosystems.  The DN discusses  
historical vegetation features and how the proposal will help restore the 
diversity that once existed.  Some aspects of ecosystem processes are better 
documented than others.   
 
Many of the recent studies from the Interior Columbia River Basin Ecosystem 
Scientific Assessment (CRB) were used in the project analysis. 
 
The DN supports the modifications to Alternative C and the effects are compared 
to, and meet the objectives of, the purpose and need.   
 
The rationale for the Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI) is not clearly 
stated in the DN, but is supported by the EA.  The FONSI explains significance 
in terms of both context and intensity and clearly describes mitigation 
measures.  However, the Responsible Official missed an opportunity in the FONSI 
to take credit for considering the context of this action using information 



provided by the CRB. 
 
I find the proposal is consistent with legal and regulatory requirements as well 
as Forest Service policy. 
 
Effectiveness of Public Participation Activities and Use of Comments 
 
A public involvement plan was developed, the schedule of proposed actions and 
scoping letters were sent, and notice of the proposal was posted.  The scoping 
notice was sent to the Coeur d'Alene Tribe, permittees, and other agencies in 
the area. 
 
Issues were identified from public scoping, and the relationship between 
comments and issues is clearly identified.  The rationale for selecting issues 
for detailed review is clearly disclosed.  It would have been helpful if the DN 
had carried this information forward from the EA.  The EA documents why some 
issues were not given detailed review. 
 
The Responsible Official considered alternatives suggested by the public.  The 
suggested alternative of no logging or road building was not considered in 
detail, but it is clearly demonstrated that it would not meet the purpose and 
need of the project.  Public comments are considered in project design. 
 
A content analysis was provided.  The Responsible Official fully considered 
public comment and formally responded and clearly explained how comments were 
used to build alternatives.   
 
I find public involvement actions were appropriate for the scope of the project. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
I recommend the District Ranger's decision be affirmed and the Appellants' 
requested relief be denied.  
 
 
/s/ Stephen J. Solem 
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Appeal Reviewing Officer 
Acting Director, Information Systems 


